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Lo Wu Brick Company 
• It is believed that a brick company named “羅湖磚廠” was once operated on the land of Fu Tei Au 

• This is a historical map (suspected to be a Japanese map) dated back in 1939. See “羅湖煉瓦製造所” located 

around today’s Fu Tei Au. The coloured map underneath the old one represents current day’s mapping. 

 

• Another map dated in 1928. See “Lo Wu Brick Works”. 
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• Upon further investigation, we successfully discovered and retrieved an old file at Government Record 

Services. It documents a land application submitted by Lo Wu Brick Company to land officers in year 1923 for 

brick work purposes at Fu T(e)i Au. See below pictures. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



  Appendix A 

 pg. 3 

 

• Below paragraph follows the discussion between officers in related to the land ownership of the proposed 

Fu Tei Au territory for brickwork purposes in question. The second line implies that there is a chance where 

the Lo Wu Brick Company had already owned part of the Fu Tei Au land before the time of application and 

might have started operating for some time.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

• The next page of the conversation goes on to describe the difficulty of acquiring the land. The underlined 

paragraph seems to imply that Mr. Tse, son of the company’s manager, had already started the business and 

so that he may carry on the work even without acquiring the land. 
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• In addition, pieces of old newspapers indicates the existence of the brick company: 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Brief articles posted on the China Mail & the Hong Kong Telegraph on 6/10/1923 (6 months after the initial 

land application as shown above) for auction promotion in recruiting potential buyers interested strictly in 

brick work operation on Fu T(e)i Au land. 
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 Articles posted on 6/8/1935 by 天光報 and 香港工商日報 respectively in regards to burglary at Lo Wu Brick 

Company. The first article mentions that the brick work has already stopped operating at that time due to 

financial difficulty. Therefore, it can be deduced that the company ran for approximately one decade since the 

land application.  
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 Another English article reporting the raid at the brickwork premises 

by the China Mail on 5/8/1935.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 A picture believed to be taken by 

the 2nd Battalion Scots Guards stationed at 

the Lo Wu Camp (across the Sheung Yue 

River, a correctional institution nowadays). If 

look closely, you can spot the train passing as 

well as the two major kilns which we believe 

to belong to the Lo Wu Brick Company at the 

time.  

 

 

 

 


